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Culling To Be Kind:
Why This Year’s Ivory Sales Will Help Elephant Conservation

By Roger Bate!

This month, nearly 34 tons of elephant ivory from Namibia and Zimbabwe will be shipped
to Japan. The sale, agreed to in principle 19 months ago and worth $5 million, is the result of the
1997 decision to overturn the international ivory trade ban. The ban was a disaster for elephant
conservation. Nonetheless, animal rights activists seek to discredit the sale, and halt future trade in

ivory.

The trade ban was enacted in 1989 by the U.N. Convention on International Trade in
Endangered Species (CITES). Southern African countries, such as Zimbabwe and South Africa,
fought to lift the ban against opposition from international interest groups concemned that the ivory
trade would encourage uncontrolled elephant slaughter. Wildlife experts such as George Hughes,
head of the Natal Parks Board in South Africa, successfully convinced most trade skeptics that the
ban did more harm than good. Thus, at the July 1997 CITES meeting in Harare, Zimbabwe, a
majority of CITES member countries — over U.S. and U.K. opposition — voted in favor of a limited
resumption in ivory trading. Although the proposal passed with a two-thirds majority, the pro-trade
position is still precarious.

Militant animal rights groups such as the U.S.-based International Fund for Animal Welfare
(IFAW) seek to sabotage the trade by using alarmist propaganda. IFAW cannot stop the ivory sale,
but it is releasing evidence purporting to show, in almost pornographic detail, fresh evidence of
poaching. By creating a scandal, they aim to make the sale to Japan a one-time event, an aberration
in an otherwise decade-long ban.

Animal rights infiltration. In February, Peter Mokaba, the South African Deputy
Environment Minister, called for an investigation into the actions of the South African Endangered
Species Protection Unit (ESPU) — a police unit specially designed to fight poaching. Last year the
cash-strapped ESPU secretly accepted $460,000 from IFAW. The money was supposed to be used
for staff training, but it was actually spent on gathering the data on ivory poaching across Africa on
which IFAW 1is basing the latest campaign.

! Roger Bate is Director of the Environment Unit at the Institute of Economic Affairs in London, and has just returned
from South Africa, where he was advising the government on water policy.






